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38 CFR Ch. I (7–1–10 Edition) § 1.964 

U.S.C. 5584: §§ 1.955(a) through (e)(2), 
1.956(a)(introductory text) and (a)(3), 
1.959, 1.960, 1.963a, and 1.967(c). 

(b) Waiver may be granted under this 
section and 5 U.S.C. 5584 when collec-
tion would be against equity and good 
conscience and not in the best interest 
of the United States. Generally, these 
criteria will be met by a finding that 
the erroneous payment occurred 
through administrative error and that 
there is no indication of fraud, mis-
representation, fault, or lack of good 
faith on the part of the employee or 
other person having an interest in ob-
taining a waiver of the claim, and 
waiver would not otherwise be inequi-
table. Generally, waiver is precluded 
when an employee receives a signifi-
cant unexplained increase in pay or al-
lowances, or otherwise knows, or rea-
sonably should know, that an erro-
neous payment has occurred, and fails 
to make inquiries or bring the matter 
to the attention of the appropriate offi-
cials. Waiver under this standard will 
depend upon the facts existing in each 
case. 

(c) An application for waiver must be 
received within 3 years immediately 
following the date on which the erro-
neous payment was discovered. 

(Authority: 5 U.S.C. 5584; 38 U.S.C. 501). 

[69 FR 62202, Oct. 25, 2004] 

§ 1.964 Waiver; loan guaranty. 
(a) General. Any indebtedness of a 

veteran or the indebtedness of the 
spouse shall be waived only when the 
following factors are determined to 
exist: 

(1) Following default there was a loss 
of the property which constituted secu-
rity for the loan guaranteed, insured or 
made under chapter 37 of title 38 
United States Code; 

(2) There is no indication of fraud, 
misrepresentation, or bad faith on the 
part of the person or persons having an 
interest in obtaining the waiver; and 

(3) Collection of such indebtedness 
would be against equity and good con-
science. 

(b) Spouse. The waiver of a veteran’s 
indebtedness shall inure to the spouse 
of such veteran insofar as concerns said 
indebtedness, unless the obligation of 
the spouse is specifically excepted. 

However, the waiver of the indebted-
ness of the veteran’s spouse shall not 
inure to the benefit of the veteran un-
less specifically provided for in the 
waiver decision. 

(c) Surviving spouse or former spouse. A 
surviving spouse of a veteran or the 
former spouse of a veteran may be 
granted a waiver of the indebtedness 
provided the requirements of paragraph 
(a) of this section are met. 

(d) Preservation of Government rights. 
In cases in which it is determined that 
waiver may be granted, the action will 
take such form (covenant not to sue, or 
otherwise) as will preserve the rights of 
the Government against obligors other 
than the veteran or the spouse. 

(e) Application. A request for waiver 
of an indebtedness under this section 
shall be made within one year after the 
date on which the debtor receives, by 
Certified Mail-Return Receipt Re-
quested, written notice from VA of the 
indebtedness. If written notice of in-
debtedness is sent by means other than 
Certified Mail-Return Receipt Re-
quested, then there is no time limit for 
filing a request for waiver of indebted-
ness under this section. 

(Authority: 38 U.S.C. 5302(b)) 

(f) Exclusion. Except as otherwise pro-
vided in this section, the indebtedness 
of a nonveteran obligor under the loan 
program is excluded from waiver. 

(Authority: 38 U.S.C. 5302 (b) and (c)) 

[39 FR 26400, July 19, 1974, as amended at 44 
FR 59907, Oct. 17, 1979; 57 FR 33875, July 31, 
1992; 58 FR 3840, Jan. 12, 1993] 

§ 1.965 Application of standard. 

(a) The standard ‘‘Equity and Good 
Conscience’’, will be applied when the 
facts and circumstances in a particular 
case indicate a need for reasonableness 
and moderation in the exercise of the 
Government’s rights. The decision 
reached should not be unduly favorable 
or adverse to either side. The phrase 
equity and good conscience means arriv-
ing at a fair decision between the obli-
gor and the Government. In making 
this determination, consideration will 
be given to the following elements, 
which are not intended to be all inclu-
sive: 
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